Idaho Racing Commission Meeting
August 20, 2009

Meridian Idaho

Chairman Tim Ridinger called the meeting to order at 11:05 am.  He then moved to agenda item #2-Approval of Meeting Summary.

Mike Bosen made the motion to approve the summaries as written for June 10, June 12, July 16 and July 30, 2009.

Ted Hoffman made the second.

Chairman Tim Ridinger asked for a vote.  Motion passed.  He than moved to agenda item #2-Day at the Track –ADW renewal.
Dennis Jackson stated that we received all the documents required from Day at the Track.  You have a copy in your packets.  Everything is in order and we request your approval for Day at the Track’s 2010 License renewal.
Chairman Tim Ridinger asked if there were any questions.  No questions, he then asked for a motion.

Ted Hoffman made the motion to approve Day at the Track 2010 license renewal.

Mike Bosen made the second.

Chairman Tim Ridinger asked if the were any questions.  He then asked for the vote.  Motion passed.  He the moved to agenda item #4-Live Meet Reports.

Dennis Jackson stated that we are a good portion through our fair meets, including Malad and I believe we will be racing in Burley this weekend. All fair meets are up from last year in their handles and we are about even right now from 2008.  Emmett is up 34%, Rupert up 42%, Jerome up 15%, and Malad up 38%.  Racing is doing well at the Fair sites though without Les Bois racing it does create an issue that we will have to discuss in the future.  Without racing and the simulcast site in Boise, that creates some severe revenue problems.  Not only for purses next year but also for the Racing Commission, if for example, if there is no racing at the Boise facility next year, this Racing Commission runs out of money and would not have enough to operate through the next year.  I don’t believe that will happen but I don’t want to wait and see.  So I have been in the process preparing 2 or 3 scenarios to present to my boss Colonel Russell should we not race in Boise.  There are not too many options.  One would be to severely restructure within the office.  We need to look at the options to cut expenses or we need to look to getting more money through the state government.  And I don’t have to tell you that this is a pretty bad time to be asking for anything from the Legislation.  That is the added incentive to get an agreement between the Horsemen and the Lessee of the Park and we are talking about purse money and money for our office.  Just so you know we are working on plans and will move forward.  He then moved to agenda item #5-Financial Reports.  For the month of July 2009 our beginning balance was $189,187.00, our receipts were $16,415.72, our expenditures were $19,686.51 leaving us an ending balance of $159,995.00.
Chairman Tim Ridinger asked if there were any questions.  None being he then moved to agenda item #6-Executive Directors Report.

Dennis Jackson stated that include in your packets, we have included some emails regarding the negotiations.  I had hoped today that we would invite those involved with the negotiations, IHPBA and Eric Spector, Eric declined to come and sent a letter to Mr. Chairman.  
Chairman Tim Ridinger then read the decline letter from Eric Spector.

Dennis Jackson stated that I don’t believe the Commission should be involved in the negotiations, but that we could be briefed on where they are in the negotiations.

Sam Whitford reported that they have been working with Spector for about two months now.  After the lease for Les Bois, we put toghether a contract proposal and sent it to them.  I spoke with Eric and he said that he would have his lawyers look at it.  About 2 weeks he contacted me and said that he didn’t think we were serious and the contract was unacceptable and that they should get back with him when they were serious.  I tried to find out what he thought was unacceptable, you need to send me something else.  We never did have a discussion where we went point by point to understand what his concerns where.  Seemed like he was looking for a contract similar to what we had with Capitol.  We went back to the board and made some adjustments and got an agreement to send something similar that what we had with Capital.  We didn’t ask for anything that was different from what we asked from the other operators.  We sent those off to Spector about 3 weeks ago and asked from Spector a counter-proposal.  We have not received anything written nor is he willing to do that.  Spector stated that he had other contacts with other horsemen that he used that were very successful and we asked for that and he was not willing to do that.  We are trying to talk to him without a contact sitting in front of us that we can mark up what is and is not acceptable.  We did have a phone conference with his folks last Friday that we had then expectations that we would talk through things and get some background and work through the way we operate and how they operate and it was very constructive and productive. We addressed some of his concerns and what his plans were.  When we were done, they sent out a message with the agreements they thought we had reached during the phone conference and they were substantially different from what we thought we had reached so I sent them a point by point what our perspective was that we agreed to. I then received a phone call from Eric shortly after and he was very unhappy about the feedback that he had received from us and thought that we were backing out of the agreements that we had made and it was unacceptable behavior and how were they going to move ahead.  He had already set up additional phone conference which he then cancelled.  I asked him how he would like to get the discussions going again and never did get a solid response.  We are unsure on what we now need to do.

Dennis Jackson stated that he had several conversations with Eric. I have avoided any suggestions on what they need to do to negotiate.  Eric tells me that there are 3-4 issues.  One is racing in 2009.  I have told him that that is between him and the horsemen.  The Attorney General has told us that they are not required to race in 2009 to open the simulcast facility.  You have to have a horsemen’s agreement to set up a live race meet that could be in 2010.  I don’t know if some from the horsemen’s group still insist that there be racing in 2009.  His other concern is subsequent years.  He doesn’t have an issue with racing the 46 days required in 2010, but for 2011-2013 he wants the contact as the statute is written.  What he is saying is that if he had a bad year which would be less than 5 million, then he would like to be able to race less than 46 days in the subsequent year.  He is upset that you are demanding 46 day every year through the 5 year contract.  That is an area that you need to straighten up with him.  

Sam Stephenson stated that we haven’t even gotten to that point in the discussion.  We want The 46 days next year.  We are looking for a one year contact.  Maybe we do need fewer days to help the operator, to help the purses and we understand the times are changing.  I wanted to back up to the issue of purse money.  We understand that the Commission is in trouble along with purses.  But at this point we have carry over from not running this year.  At this point, in 2010 Les Bois Park is good.  If the simulcast gets going between now and May it only improves that position.  The fairs will actually get help with us not running as they will get a substantial amount of money from ADW that would normally go to Boise and our share was $92,000 that will go to the fairs next year correct?  So there are some misconceptions here but we need to get a contract going.
Kenny Elison stated that we would like to meet him in a face to face meeting.  I don’t know how we can hash this out over the phone and through emails.  If he would name a time and place we would be willing to meet with him.

Dennis Jackson stated that he is clearly reluctant to do that and if you would like we could set up the meeting in a neutral area.  I don’t know why he does it that way.

Kenny Elison stated that there are so many points that need to be clarified and I don’t see how we can do it over the phone.  Everyone came away with a different perspective.

Dennis Jackson asked if the issue with the two contacts really a big thing with the horsemen.

Sam Whitford answered that they would like to keep the 2 contracts separate as they deal with two different things, one live and one simulcast.  We would like to see a counter proposal under a single contract to see if our concerns are valid or not.  Until we have something else to look at it is very difficult to understand whether it is a big deal or not.  Right now it is for us.  Going back to the racing in the fall this year one of the thing that we have requested if Spector was going to run the simulcast this fall with no live racing this year and there would be a benefit to them doing that, the horsemen would like to share that benefit.  Eric seemed insulted that we asked.
Sam Stephenson stated that the HPBA took a stand after conversation with you that by law we had to run this year in order to simulcast and that was the stand we had.  But since the unofficial AG opinion stated that they don’t have to run.  We were under one pretense and then it got changed.

Dennis Jackson stated that were it got changed was in the meeting we had here with Stephanie and Commissioner Allman and Stephanie stated that you could race less than 46 day with a new operator.  It was perhaps 3 weeks ago, Stephanie stated that you did not have to race in 2009 if there was a horsemen’s agreement that specifies a live meet by date in 2010.

Sam Stephenson asked if that was an official opinion or unofficial opinion.

Jenny Grunke answered that you can get an unofficial opinion which is usually to the benefit of the agency and the official opinion comes from the AG’s Central office downtown.

Dennis Jackson stated that it is his understanding that this Commission will approve a license application that does not include racing in 2009 if it includes all the other things.
Harry Richardson stated that our understanding that the law would require live racing for a simulcast license.  Our group felt it was important to have a live meet in 2009, which would have been about two weekends and presented that to Eric Spector.  Eric did not want to discuss that and Mr. Whitford stated that we tried to guess what issues Spector had with our presentation.  We then drafted a second offer without specific race days as we were under the opinion that we had to have a live race meet in 2009 for a simulcast to happen in 2009.  We then received the opinion that we did not need to have a live race meet for simulcast as long as we had the horsemen’s agreement that specified 2010 live race dates.  The Horsemen feel that it is imperative that we sit down in person to discuss these issues.
Mike Bosen asked if it is possible to move forward that they can have a Simulcast in 2009 without a live meet in 2009.

Kenny Elison stated that on both of those items, we do not have a problem with not running this year, but would like to be compensated with simulcast monies.  We are asking for 4% instead of 3.65%.  We do not feel that is unreasonable.
Dennis Jackson asked that the last Horsemen’s agreement stated that you would receive a percentage of the simulcast handle.  That assumes that there was a live meet license?

Harry Richardson answered that is correct.  We need to remember that the current lease with Ada County has specific dates that they have access to the track.  That is April 1 through June 19 and September and October of this year for the live racing.

Russell Westerberg asked if it is the official position of the Commission that in order for simulcasting at Les Bois Park in 2009 they do not have to have a live race meet in 2009, only a horsemen’s agreement with dates for live racing in 2010. And is that supported by an official opinion of the Attorney General.
Dennis Jackson answered that if there is a horsemen’s agreement with a live meet license with 2010 dates, they do not have to have a live race meet in 2009 and they can simulcast in 2009 and that is the unofficial opinion of the Attorney General.

Sam Stephenson stated that he wanted to talk about the ADW money and it is divided into different directions.  The impact fee is for purses and the operator.  Who is going to receive that money?  Would Spector’s group get that money?  Is it a bargaining position for us?  Could it go to The Greene Group in Post Falls as they are the only ones simulcasting?  From last year Les Bois received about $92,000.  The ADW money that we have accumulated is it drawing interest and who would get it.  The horsemen are not receiving the benefit, we do have an interest bearing account and we would like to have it.  We understand that the State is holding it in general fund without interest.
Dennis Jackson answered that he did not know and would have to talk to Jacki.  That is money that would have gone to Capital Racing had they stayed here.  If Spector gets the license then I would assume that it would go to him.  The Statute states that the State Treasure holds all funds.  I don’t understand why some interest goes to the horsemen and some going to the state.  In past years, has that money been disbursed in May?
Sam Stephenson answered that yes, we have received it in May and then give it to Capital.  We will give some to ITA in Idaho Falls for The Idaho Cup races.

Sam Whitford stated that we have enjoyed the help from the Racing Commission.  We would like to keep you updated and if you have any guidance or advise we would appreciate it and we will continue to copy you.

Dennis Jackson stated that he has tried not to be involved and there has been a fair amount of he said/she said.  There are other options that may be available to you.

Chairman Tim Ridinger moved to agenda item #8-Commissioner Reports.  I have nothing.

Mike Bosen stated that he had nothing to report.  I have a few questions to Russell Westerberg, why the interest of the 2009 Simulcast.

Russell Westerberg answered that it is more for 2010.  My understanding of the Statute was that in order to simulcast in one year you had to have live races the prior year.  I would defer to John.  The Commission may want to ask for an “official” opinion from your Attorney General.

Mike Bosen asked if John Chatburn had any comments.

John Chatburn stated that he was just here to get updated.

Ted Hoffman asked if the race dates for Idaho Falls meets have cleared up those issues.

Dennis Jackson answered that the final result did not affect Malad or Blackfoot.  Idaho Falls’ days are down a bit but it may be because they were put together at the last minute.

Ted Hoffman asked if there were any concerns with the current Statutes at this time.  Are people thinking of going to Legislation and if so, please keep the Racing Commission informed.

Dennis Jackson stated that bills need to be changed by The Horsemen it does not mean we would not support them.

Chairman Tim Ridinger stated that we should add to our next meeting any changes that we may want or need to have changed.  Do we want to schedule our next meeting now. 
Ted Hoffman made the motion that the next meeting be September 24Th, in Meridian at 11:00 am.

Mike Bosen made the second.

Chairman Tim Ridinger asked for a vote, motion passed.

Ted Hoffman made the motion to adjourn.

Mike Bosen made the second.

Chairman Tim Ridinger asked for a vote, motion passed.  Meeting adjourned at 12:27 pm.
